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Sexy Sample: 


… “Spread your
legs,” she ordered as she tapped the back of my thigh. I did as she said.
Without warning she pulled the vibrator out of me and tossed it to the ground.
“Stay just like that and don’t you dare move.” She said with venom on her
tongue. I heard she walk back over to her bag where she pulled a few more items
out. I dared to look back, just in time to see her shimmying a strap on dildo
into place. My heart skipped. This was every fantasy I had ever dreamed of and
I was more nervous than ever.


As soon as she
came back she leaned over me, her strap-on playfully pressing against my ass
and her words whispering against my ear. “Even though this is your first time,
don’t expect me to go easy.”


With that she
leaned back off of me and I felt the unmistakable feeling of a wood paddle rub
against my ass. She pulled back, my muscles tensed from the anticipation of the
hit. I was physically scared. I wanted to tell her not to do it. I wanted to
run away, but I couldn’t move. I was completely at her mercy.


SMACK!


As soon as she hit
me I rocked forward and my hands clutched at the bedcovers. I hissed through my
teeth as I felt the prickly pain across my cheeks. I clenched my eyes shut and
waited for the next hit…
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“This is going to
be the craziest bachelorette party you’ve ever had!” Jody practically screeched
as the bartender dropped off our third round of drinks.


“This is the only
bachelorette party I’ve ever had.” I gave her a little smirk. 


“Right, of course.
But it will still be the craziest.”


“I still can’t
believe I agreed to this…” I took a huge gulp of my Long Island Ice Tea. I
thanked the heavens above that they made drinks extra strong at this bar. I was
going to need it.


“Oh come on! It’s gonna be great.” Jody assured me with a gentle nudge of the
elbow. “You’re going to look back at this night for many years.” I looked at
her skeptically.


This whole thing
had started a couple years ago during one of our drunken nights out with the
girls. We were playing some truth or dare game and I had inadvertently
confessed my kinky fetishes to them; spanking, bondage, blindfolds. But the
most revealing confession I made—I wanted it to be with another woman. There
were few things that turned me on more than a strong woman bending me over for
her pleaser. The more I thought about it, the more I got chills up my back. How
could I have ever told them such personal thoughts?


At the time they
all looked at me with shock as they bit back smiles and laughter. How could a
cute, nerdy, secretary girl like myself ever be into such depraved debauchery
behind closed doors—lesbian debauchery at that. Now it was the night of my
bachelorette party and Jody and three other friends of mine had decided to hire
a “special kind of stripper.” They said she doesn’t specialize in the stripping
part, it’s what she does afterward that makes her special. They said “She’s
everything you’re into and more.” 


Now that I was
getting married to Brian they figured it would be the best time to go through
with their little plan. It was a now or never situation. And I was starting to
wonder if I wanted it to stay never.
I told them at the time that Brian wasn’t into those kind of those. He was a
cute investment banker I met downtown several years ago. Our relationship was
great, after all I decided to marry him. He wasn’t exactly bad in bed either,
he just wasn’t all that adventurous. To be honest, I never even bothered
telling him the kinds of things I was in to. I was afraid he’d look at me like
a crazy person. So I kept it to myself and eventually spilled the beans to my
girlfriends. That was probably a terrible idea. Now I had to go through the
most awkward night of my life. Even though they kept reassuring me that it would
be great, I had my doubts.


“I’ve gotta tell you Trish, I never would have expected you to be
into such things.”


Oh, great. Here we go again. I thought to
myself as I rolled my eyes.


“I know, I’ve
heard it a thousand times. I should have never told you guys.”


“Oh, stop it! If
you never told us tonight wouldn’t be happening and you’d never know what it
would be like.”


I gulped
nervously. I was beginning to wonder if I even wanted to know what it would be
like.


“You know me and
Gabriel did those things once.” Jody said as her lips curled up in a smile
around her straw.


“You what!” I
couldn’t hide the look of shock on my face.


“Yep!”


“Why didn’t you
tell me! You guys just rambled on and on about how you couldn’t imagine me
being into those things, let alone with another woman.” 


“Oh come on Trish.
You don’t seem like you would be. Do I seem like I wouldn’t be into anything?” 


I took a look at
her and held back a giggle, “no, not exactly. So what did you do?”


“A little light
spanking, bondage.”


The bartender was
walking past with buggy eyes as he overheard our conversation. He quickly
smiled and turned away. Jody noticed him, but didn’t pay him any mind. I waited
on bated breath for her to continue.


“So, did you like
it?”


“It wasn’t bad,” she
shrugged her shoulders. “The spanking not so much, but the bondage I did.”


I gulped.


“It felt amazing
to have my legs spread wide and him teasing me with his tongue. I couldn’t stop
him or control the pace.” Jody looked up as if she were reminiscing on a fond
memory. Then she gave a vocal sigh and playfully fanned her face with her hand.


Her little story
made my own chest flush red. I could practically feel the warmth spreading
across my cheeks and between my thighs. I was starting to hate this aspect of
me. Just the mere thought of kinky BDSM with another woman got me hot and
bothered—probably because it was a sexual craving I never satisfied.


“I’m worried about
Brian.”


Jody looked at me
cautiously for a second.


“Come on Trish.
You’re not going to back out now are you?” 


I just looked at
her, worry etched all over my face.


“Just one more
night of fun before you say ‘I do.’ I think this is something you have to do
for yourself anyway. If you don’t, maybe you’ll never experiment with it and
then you’ll never be happy and then your whole marriage will be in shambles and
you’ll be divorced in 5 years!” Jody laughed. 


“You always have a
way of exaggerating things.”


“Exaggerating! You
know sexual incompatibility is the cause of 75% of divorces.”


“And 90% of statistics
are made up on the spot. You’re such a bull-shitter.” I laughed. Jody only gave
me another playful shrug of her shoulders as she finished her drink with a long
suck of the straw.


In all honesty,
she might have had a point. I loved Brian to death, but my kinky thoughts were
really starting to get the better of me. I probably watched more lesbian porn
than the average frat guy. And that was something totally out of the ordinary
for a girl like me. Or was it? I guess I never really asked my other girlfriends
if they watched any. I just assumed other woman didn’t watch it—and definitely
not as much as me. It had become the only way I could get my sexual
frustrations out of my system. 


I don’t know how
many times I had pleasured myself to the image of a woman bending a girl over a
bed and spanking her cheeks red before taking her with a strap-on. I just
wanted to be dominated and Brian wasn’t the one to do it. Not to mention, he
was a man. He was too sweet and loving for anything like that. Sometimes a girl
just wants to be bent over and taken.


I clenched my
thighs tight and reminded myself that we were in a busy bar. It was the last
place for me to get all flushed and horny.


“You’re thinking
about tonight aren’t you.” Jody teased as she looked me up and down.


“Of course I am.
How could I not be!”


Jody laughed,
“well it probably won’t be much—”


She was quickly
interrupted by her buzzing phone on the bar top, “longer.” She finished her
sentence as she grabbed the phone and looked at the text message. 


Then she looked up
at me with the biggest grin I had ever seen.


“It’s time.
They’re ready.”


***


As soon as I
entered my apartment my heart kicked into overdrive. It was dark with thumping
music and flashing spotlights filling the room. I could barely recognize it as
my own apartment. I said a few curse words underneath my breath for letting us
do this think at my place. Now I could barely recognize it as my place at all.


“Hey girls!” Tammy
greeted us with more drinks as we walked into the room. I gave her a little
smile as she grabbed my arm and tugged me into the living room. It was
obvious—I was nervous as hell and it was probably written all over my face like
a giant billboard to the world.


As soon as I
walked into the dark living room I saw her.
She was giving Jennifer a lap dance as the music thumped and hummed the walls
to life. She was fit and busty. Her arms were toned and strong as she gripped
the back of the chair and rolled her hips against Jennifer. She definitely
looked like the type of woman who could dominate. 


The girls hooted
and hollered as soon as I walked into the room. Then the stripper turned around
with a smirk curling up the side of her face. My eyes trailed down the crevice
of her breasts and toward her shapely abs.


I gulped harder
than ever and instantly downed the drink Tammy had given me.


She danced closer
until she toward over me. I was surprised at how tall she was for a woman. She
had to be close to six foot. I could practically feel the heat radiating off
her skin as she stepped closer.


“So you’re the
special girl?” She asked as she stooped down toward my ear, her hand gently
snaked around my lower back to pull me closer.


I swallowed hard
and squeaked out a meager, “yea.”


“Call me Cynthia.
She said as she gently tugged my arm and motioned for me to sit down on a chair
in the center of the living room.” 


As the music
pounded in my ears I could already feel the warmth spreading between my thighs.
She danced and rolled her hips on me. The whole time she rubbed her wetness
against my skin. The other girls hollered and danced in their seats. Then Jody
appeared by my side.


“Take this off!
Show some more skin for our lovely guest.” Jody laughed as she started to tug
my blouse up over my head. I started to protest at first until Cynthia grabbed
the other end of my blouse and pulled it over my head with Jody. My skin
instantly bumped up with goosebumps. I felt as naked as ever sitting there with
only my bra and skirt on. My chest was a flushed bright crimson red.


“I’ve got a little
gift for you.” Cynthia said against my ear. Her words were hot and heavy and
sent tiny tingles cascading down the back of my neck. Her hand landed on my
knee and snaked its way up the inside of my thigh. I quivered and sucked in a
deep breath. But I let her message my leg and tickle the inside of my thigh
with her fingertips. Just as I was starting to get used to her touch, she
turned around and walked towards a bag next to the couch.


I tried to peer
through the darkness and the flashing lights to see what she was taking out of
it. When she finally came back my heart stood still. It was an unmistakable
vibrator.


“This is a remote
controlled vibrator Trish.” Cynthia said as she gazed at the pink vibrator with
a devilish smirk. “I’m going to insert it inside of you and control the
vibrations with this remote. It’ll help you…behave.” she said with a wink.


I looked over at
Jody for some kind of guidance, but she just shrugged her shoulders, “I told
you she was a ‘special kind of stripper.’” The other girls laughed and hollered
as they watched my mortified expression. I’m sure they were having a good time,
watching me be the center of attention as they sipped away their drinks.


“Are you ready?”
Cynthia asked as she started to delicately roll my skirt up my thighs. 


Jody leaned over
the back of my chair and whispered in my ear. “It’ll be fun. Trust me.” 


I nodded towards
her and slowly opened up my legs. she reached the vibrator between my thighs. I
clenched my eyes shut as I felt her push my panties aside and ease the vibrator
past my wet lips. I was surprised at how wet I already was, but having a woman
like Cynthia playfully thrusting her tits in your face tends to turn a girl on.


My mouth fell open
and my eyes locked onto her as she pushed it deep inside of me.


“Now I control
your pleasure,” she whispered as she pushed a button on the remote. Buzzing
tingles instantly attacked my pussy. My hands fell to the armrests. My knuckles
turned white as I clenched the chair as tight as possible. Cynthia continued to
dance and roll her body against me. My tongue ran across my lips as I watched
her pussy against me.


“Looks like
someone wants a taste!” she yelled out to the whole room.


The other girls
laughed and started chanting “Take it off! Take it off!” in unison. With that,
Cynthia grabbed the tiny strings of her underwear and pulled it down. My breath
stood still as her wet pussy came into view. Then without any sort of warning
she propped herself up on the chair and thrust herself towards my face. I
turned for a second laughing as I saw the other girls dancing in their chairs
with shocked expressions on their faces.


“Lick her! Lick
her!” Jody started chanting, the other girls quickly followed suit. I looked up
at Cynthia to see her smiling down at me, her hips gently rolling in circles
and her wetness dangerously close to my face. Her musty scent tickled the back
of my nose.


“Fuck it.” I
whispered as I reached my tongue out. Slowly, I trailed it up her wet lips. It
was the first time I had ever come this close to another woman’s pussy. My
heart raced a million miles an hour. I could barely believe it was actually
happening. Cynthia let out a deep grunt as she slowed her rolling hips. I
teasingly flicked the tip of my tongue along her clit before flattening my
tongue along her wetness and lapping her up and down.


“That’s it girl!”
Jennifer yelled out as I felt her growing even wetter against my mouth. Her
fingers slipped through my hair as she gripped the back of my head and forced
my mouth harder between her legs. I drew it in a deep breath through my nose as
her pussy enveloped around my mouth. I looked up at her as she playfully
wiggled the remote control in my line of site. Then she pushed it up a notch. I
let out a low moan around against her wetness as the buzzing between my thighs
picked up speed.


All the girls were
hooting and hollering and the music was thumping so loud I could feel it in my
chair. I couldn’t believe what I was doing. It was so unlike me. 


My eyes started to
water as I drew my mouth back. Her wet juices were smeared along my cheeks. As
soon as I sucked in a deep breath the vibrator kicked off.


“Your pleasure is
my pleasure.” Cynthia said as she stood in front of me, propped up on my chair
with her pussy still in front of my mouth. I looked up at her before pressing
my lips back against her and rolling my tongue against her. With that, the
vibrator clicked back on and I clutched at her thick thighs. she started to her
pussy against my mouth faster and faster with the beat of the music, clicking
of the vibrator a few notches up every so often.


I could already
feel the pleasure boiling up inside of me and ready to spill over. My legs
jolted and tensed as I felt the impending orgasm about to tip me over the edge.
Cynthia drew back and stepped off the chair and watched me as I twitched and
trembled from the vibrator stuffed inside of me.


Then she clicked
it off.


I looked at her
with desperation in my eyes.


“Looks like she’s
ready for the other room!” she laughed. 


Jody walked over
to me and bent down, “Have fun in there.”


Cynthia took my
hand and pulled me up off of the chair. She led the way to my room as all the
other girls continued to laugh and dance. As soon as we stepped inside she
closed the door behind us. My lamp next to the bedside was already on. But my
regular lightbulb had been replaced with a red one so the whole room was lit
red with harsh shadows stretching across the walls.


Then I saw it. A
large padded X shaped piece of furniture with shackles on each point.


“That’s called a
St. Andrew’s Cross. Are you familiar with it?” Cynthia asked as she guided me
to it. 


I was too stiff
and nervous to say anything so I only nodded yes.


She let out a
little laugh, “oh are you now?”


“Yes. I’ve seen
videos.” I said with a timid voice. “Have you ever done anything like this
before?”


“No.”


“A beginner are
you?” she asked against my ear as she stood behind me, her breasts lightly
brushing against my back.


“Yeah, well I’ve
watched a lot of videos and read some books.”


“This will be
nothing like your videos or books. Or let’s just say, it won’t feel like any of your videos or books.” 


Without warning
she gave me a swift smack on my ass and pushed me closer to the cross.


“Take off your
skirt,” she said. Her words were short and to the point. Her tone bordered on
an order rather than a suggestion. I turned around and looked at her as I
shimmied my skirt down my legs and kicked it to the side. 


“And the rest,”
she said, motioning towards my bra and panties. With that I got completely
naked and stood in front of her like a timid schoolgirl in trouble.


She stepped so
close to me that her breasts pushed against mine. A little shiver raced up my
neck as she walked me back to the cross. My eyes remained locked on to her
until my back bumped up against the cross and I was trapped between her and the
padded surface behind me.


“Step up on the
ledge and stretch your arms and legs out in the X pattern.” I gulped and did as
she said. As soon as I was in place she reached up and slowly started shackling
my wrists and ankles. She was such a tease. I couldn’t help but push my body
against her in an attempt to feel more of her skin on mine.


“I’m not going to
do anything you don’t want me to do.” She said as she clicked the restraints on
my left wrist in to place, tightening it down until it nearly pinched at my
skin. “Do you understand how safe words work?”


I nodded yes.


“Good girl. Your
safe word is…” she paused for a moment as she gave it some thought. “Marriage.”



The moment she
said it my heart leapt up to my throat and I felt piercing tingles all
throughout my body. That one little word sent a rush of feelings coursing
through me. Marriage. I would never get anything like this from Brian. Not in a
million years. 


“Do you
understand?”


I nodded yes.


“Say it,” she said
as she finished shackling my angles into place. I was completely trapped and
unable to escape. There was no turning back now.


“Marriage.” I
repeated. Her lips turned up into a proud smile.


“Good girl. Now
we’re going to play a little game. I’m going to play with you and all you have
to do is NOT come.” She said as she turned around and walked toward a bag next
to the bed. I didn’t recognize it so that must have been another one of her
bags. Clearly she had this whole night planned out for me. 


“Do you understand?”


I nodded yes.


“Say it.” This
time her tone was more demanding and forceful. It almost startled me.


“I won’t come.”


“Good girl. Just
don’t turn into a bad girl.” She winked as she came back with a few items in
her hands. It was a blindfold and what looked like a feather baton.


“Time to go dark.”
She said with a smirk as she reached up and pulled the blindfold in place
around my head. My world instantly went black and my breath stuttered.


My leg quivered as
I felt a tickle on my thigh. It was the feathery wand tracing up and down my
leg. Then the vibrator clicked back on and I instantly went stiff as I felt it
buzz and tingle my wet lips. My body clenched around it as she trailed the
feathers in teasing circles along my stomach. The feathers tickled up and down
my body; down and over the curve of my hip, and up and around my ribs and
breasts. The sensation caused waves of tingles across my chest that traveled up
my neck.  


I leaned my head
back and closed my eyes. She clicked the vibrator up a notch. I sucked a breath
in as her hand traveled down my thigh and crossed the gap of my legs, her
fingers playfully pressed against the base of the vibrator. My hips jolted as
it pushed deeper inside of me, buzzing and tingling at my core.


Then I felt her
lips gently press kisses along my breasts. “Oh god…” I whimpered as she latched
her mouth around my budding nipple. She nibbled and sucked, perfectly balancing
pain and pleasure. Then I felt her kisses slowly trailed down my skin until she
knelt between my legs. She reached up and spread my lips apart before flicking
her tongue along my electrified clit.


My mouth dropped
open as her tongue worked slow circles around me. The restraints pinched at my
wrists as I tried to reach down and grab a hold of her shoulders. I couldn’t
move my legs or arms, but I managed to roll my hips against her, welcoming more
playful licks of her tongue. It wasn’t long before I felt the unmistakable
feeling of an orgasm ready to topple over my body.


She pulled her
face back just enough to speak, “remember the rules Trish. No coming.” She
spoke against my wetness. Her words of warning were warm and hot against me,
but they didn’t stem the tide of the feelings coursing through me. As soon as
she planted her lips and tongue back against my wetness I toppled over the
edge. The restraints jangled as my body jerked and trembled. My hips rolled off
the back of the cross as the room filled with my pleasured moans. She reached
around my hips and gripped my ass, pulling me closer to her flicking tongue. 


As soon as I was
finished she stepped back, reached up for the blindfold, and pulled it off. I
blinked away the darkness and saw her staring at me with disappointment in her
eyes. She shook her head back and forth in a tsk-tsk manner.


“Now Trish…now
you’ve been a bad girl.” She smirked. 


In a flash she
unbuckled my restraints and aggressively pulled me off the cross. I could
barely stand on my wobbly knees, but I didn’t have to since she practically
threw me over the edge of the bed face first. The comforter proofed up around
me as I landed on the mattress.


“Spread your
legs,” she ordered as she tapped the back of my thigh. I did as she said.
Without warning she pulled the vibrator out of me and tossed it to the ground.
“Stay just like that and don’t you dare move.” She said with venom on her
tongue. I heard she walk back over to her bag where she pulled a few more items
out. I dared to look back, just in time to see her shimmying a strap on dildo
into place. My heart skipped. This was every fantasy I had ever dreamed of and
I was more nervous than ever.


As soon as she
came back she leaned over me, her strap-on playfully pressing against my ass
and her words whispering against my ear. “Even though this is your first time,
don’t expect me to go easy.”


With that she
leaned back off of me and I felt the unmistakable feeling of a wood paddle rub
against my ass. She pulled back, my muscles tensed from the anticipation of the
hit. I was physically scared. I wanted to tell her not to do it. I wanted to
run away, but I couldn’t move. I was completely at her mercy.


SMACK!


As soon as she hit
me I rocked forward and my hands clutched at the bedcovers. I hissed through my
teeth as I felt the prickly pain across my cheeks. I clenched my eyes shut and
waited for the next hit. But it didn’t come, instead she reached between my
legs and pressed a finger up and down my wet folds. I whimpered in pleasure and
rolled my ass back against her. I was practically begging her to push inside of
me. As soon as I was getting used to her touch she pulled back again.


SMACK!


“Shit!” I yelped
as the second hit landed square on my cheeks. The room felt electric as the
smacking sound echoed off the walls. I could still hear the music thumping in
the other room and for a brief moment I thought about all my friends in the
living room. I hoped to hell they weren’t listening at the door.


SMACK! 


I let out a deep
breath, just in time to feel her push a finger inside of me. My knees turned
the water and my full weight fell against the edge of the bed. Her finger
curled inside of me. I bit my lip as she grinded her hand against my mound. I
could feel my juices wet the inside of my thighs as she worked me with her
fingers. She leaned back over me, her full weight pinning me to the bed.


“Bad girls get
fucked and used.” Her dildo pressed against my ass. I could feel the tip of it
rub against my red skin. “Is that what you want?” She asked.


 I pushed my hips back, begging her to fuck me
already.


“Is it!” She
barked, reaching back and pinching my ass between her fingers.


“Yes!” I yelped.
“I want you to fuck me.” 


“And?” Her fingers
twisted.


“Use me.”


“That’s a good
girl.” She laughed before leaning off of me and aiming the head of the strap-on
cock between my legs. My breath went still the moment I felt her teasingly
press against my wet lips. I wanted it inside of me so bad. I could feel my
body buzzing with excitement.


I barely knew her,
but I had never wanted someone as much as I wanted her. I never had sex with
someone outside of a relationship. And I had especially never done anything
like this with Brian. I was one of the ‘good girls’, I thought I had standards,
but now I didn’t care. I just wanted to get fucked like an animal—like all
those naughty porn videos I loved watching. 


I wanted to be
used.


With that she
finally pressed inside of me. My hands clenched in fists the moment I felt my
wet lips seal around her strap-on cock as she seared inside of me in one
thrust. It felt huge, so big it nearly hurt. Even though I was dripping wet the
cock was a tight fit. Without another moment's hesitation she pushed her hips
forward, her hips smacking against my ass. I propped myself up on my elbows and
my tits swayed forward from the motion of her thrust. The force of her hips
caused the headboard to bang against the wall and for a moment I was worried
someone outside would hear us, but the music was probably too loud.


Horny, naughty,
and depraved urges of pure lust boiled over inside of me.  Feeling her body smack against my backside
woke up something inside of me that I had never felt before. I was surprised at
how much the strap-on filled me up. I thrust my hips back in perfect timing
with the forward motion of her hips. I listened to her hiss through her
clenched teeth in pleasure as I slowly slid back and then slammed back again.
She buried her staff deep until a low groan of approval escaped my lips.


“Is this what you
want?” She asked as she leaned down and whispered into my ear. “To be bent over
and taken?”


“Yes.” I
whimpered, rolling my hips against her.


“Tell me you want
to come.”


“I want to come.”
I moaned, just as she pushed hard and drew back.


“You want to come
don’t you?”


“Yes. Please let
me come.” I begged


With that she
gripped my hips and pounded into me faster and faster. The room filled with the
rhythmic slapping of our skin. Her hips smacking against my spanked ass hurt,
but I didn’t care. All I wanted was her and I wanted her as deep as she could
go. My nails clawed at the cover as another orgasm racked through my body. As
soon as I started trembling she jammed into me long and deep with a barreling
groan. 


Her fingers
clutched my hips so hard it nearly hurt. 


At that moment all
I could think about was Brian and how much I needed sexual satisfaction like this. I could never be happy if I
couldn’t get fucked like that. The
least I could do was talk to him about it.


As soon as I
cleaned up and got dressed, I picked up my phone and sent Brian a simple text
message.


“I want to make a
suggestion in the bedroom…”
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 “What?” 


Melissa looked at him as if he had
lost his mind, stormy gray clouds gathering in her bright blue eyes. 


“No way.”


Jared stared her down, hands on his
hips. He wasn’t budging on this. 


“Yes way. You said the next time we
talked about this we’d cater to my fantasies. We’ve been with another man and
that got you off. Now I want us to be with another woman.”


Her mouth flattened into a stubborn
line and Melissa took a deep breath, no doubt to argue with him again. 


Jared held up his hand. “Nope. Either
we do it my way this time or we never do it again. I used to be enough for
you.” He didn’t mean for his worry to creep out at the end, but emotions had a
funny way of denying suppression. 


Melissa reached for him immediately,
her way of solving issues—purely physical. Once she settled against his chest
and he was stroking her hair she said, “You are enough, baby. I liked it. I
thought you liked it. So since we were going to the
club I thought you might be up for it again, that’s all.”


“I am. As long as
I get to see you kissing another woman first. Why the hell do you think I watch
that show on TV? The snappy dialogue? Ugh.”


She chuckled, her breasts bouncing
against his chest. “I did wonder.”


"You think about it." Jared
pulled away after pressing a soft kiss to her forehead. “I’ll get dressed. Then
you can answer me.”


“Okay.” She surprised him with her
easy acceptance of his plan, because Melissa did love to argue. 


She grabbed her clothes and make up
and headed to the guest bathroom. They needed a double vanity; they had saved
up half the money to do the renovation and Jared found that sort of work
relaxing, oddly enough. 


The prospect left her sparkly with
joy. No more juggling her flatiron over the tiny guest sink.


Hair, makeup, jeans, sparkly tank
top, good boots. Trendy as Austin might be, it was still Texas. A girl needed
two types of footwear. Flip flops and cowboy boots. 


“All shaved.” Melissa poked her head into
the bathroom. “So, where are we going? Lipstick? Donn’s?” 


“I want to go to Highlands.” Her
comfort with a gay and lesbian bar meant nothing to Jared tonight. He had done
his research and the relatively new place had a strong reputation for bi-friendly
men and women. Melissa was going to play his
game this time whether she liked it or not.


“Where’s that?” She whipped out her
phone and keyed up Google before he had a chance to answer. “Oh. Okay, baby.
You about ready?”


How many miles could he get out of a
little emotional blackmail? Funny thing was, Jared hadn’t been trying to upset
her with the ‘not enough for you’ thing. The words had just popped out.


“I am.” He slipped his wallet into
his back pocket. 


“You can buy the first round.” She
said.


"I will. I promise.” His arm
felt stiff around her, but Melissa was working hard to give him what he wanted.



He would torture her for a bit, maybe
make her dance with a girl and then let her off the hook. 


The club throbbed when they walked in
the door, the walls thumping with music. The place had a lot of small spaces
cobbled together with narrow walkways, but the dance floor was plenty big
enough and the hot girl factor hit max almost immediately. 


“Wow. Happy hour indeed,” Jared said.
“Look at all these choices.”


“You are so not funny.” Melissa said
as he put a hand on the small of her back, guiding her toward the bar. “What do
you want, baby?”


"Is she on the menu?” he nodded
toward a busty bartender. Her dark blond hair and blue eyes were the perfect foil
for Melissa’s dark brown hair and lean, catlike body. 


“No. No one that much bigger than
me.”









“Hmm. That seems fair.” He said,
looking a little disappointed.


 “Vodka and tonic since I’m not driving,” she
murmured, turning to survey the room. Jared propped his elbows on the bar and
studied some of the gyrating dancers, stealing glances at Melissa from the
corner of his eye. 


“Too sweaty. Too orange from spray
tan. Too much eyeliner.”


"A Ketel and tonic,” Jared said
to the bartender, shoulder hunched toward the woman behind the bar. 









“You got it.” 


Something in the bartender’s tone
made Jared turn and look at her again. Her gaze met his, warm, approving, and
he felt his cheeks heat. Usually girls saw him with Melissa and acted as if he
had the plague. Or had a TAKEN sign stamped on his forehead. This girl didn’t
have that problem, apparently. 


Even better, she gave Melissa a once
over, too. One that almost burned the bar down.


Jared turned and crossed his arms,
loving how both women immediately looked at the way his muscles knotted under
his shirt. He knew he looked good tonight.


“Are y’all
together?” the woman asked, sliding Melissa’s vodka and soda across the bar.


“We are.” Jared smiled, fighting the
urge to lick his lips. “Three years.”


“Congratulations.” The bartender
handed Melissa her drink. 


“Thanks. What’s your name?” Jared
liked this one, her direct smile and hot body making him shift on his barstool.


“Haley,” she said. “Sorry, got to get
that order down there.”


“Seriously?” Melissa asked Jared when
Haley had moved down the bar. “That’s what you want?”


“She’s pretty and makes for a nice
contrast to you.” Jared slid a hand into Melissa’s back pocket, squeezing what
he could reach of her butt cheek. “They have to look good with you or they
don’t meet the fantasy.”


"Well, that's good.” Melissa
sipped her drink before glancing sideways at him. “Wanna
dance?” 


“I do.” Jared wasn’t sure he had
played her nearly enough, but he really liked the music and Haley would be able
to see them from the bar. Why not? 


He grabbed Melissa’s hand and tugged
her out on the dancefloor with a laugh. The beat drove her as she pressed
against him, lifting her arms over her head. Her breasts pressed against his
chest, her hips bumping his over and over. The heat rising off Jared’s skin
made her moan and his cock stiffened, obvious under his zipper. 


“You’re so hot tonight, baby.” He
bent to kiss her lips, lingering when he spoke again, so his lips moved against
hers. “You see why I like it now, don’t you. Makes
things hotter.”


She let her hands drop, tugging at
his hair with her fingers. “I liked it just fine before. I did.” Kissing a
woman, feeling softness under her hands instead of hardness of a man—the whole
idea made Melissa a little nervous. 


“I just want to get the same charge
you did from watching me with another man.” Jared said.


“And you like the bartender for it.”
He turned her in a slow circle so she had a clear view
of the bar. Haley chatted with a customer and poured drinks, but every time
Melissa glanced her way, she was watching them.


“I know, it’s crazy, right? There’s
just something about her.”


“Well, if that’s the one you want,
I’ll get her for you.” Melissa had a competitive side, a drive that made her
great at her job in pharmaceutical sales. Sometimes that urge to do one better
made Jared a little nuts, but in this case, he liked
it.


“How are you gonna
do that, honey?” he asked as she angled her hip to rub hard against his firm
dick.


“You just wait.”


Jared grunted, hands on her ass to
hold her where he was so he could grind against her, circling his hips to give
her the friction she desperately craved.


 By the time they returned to the bar, her
thighs ached, her nipples were hard, and she felt flushed and sensitized. She
took the drink Haley handed her, sipping it to cool her burning lips. 


“You two are burning up the floor,”
Haley said, leaning across the bar so she didn’t have to shout at Melissa.
“She’s pretty good for a straight girl.”




“She’s right here,” Melissa shot back, a cocky grin crossing her face. “I’ll
switch to Coke, if you don’t mind.”


“No problem.” Haley filled a glass
with ice and soda before handing it over.


Melissa took the glass, her fingers
sliding on Haley’s, making Haley catch her breath. It was a reaction she almost
missed. 


Jared widened his eyes at Melissa.
She winked at him with a slight smirk.


“So, you two are looking to play,
right?” Haley asked. Then she huffed out a sigh. “Duty calls. Don’t run away.”
She said as she scurried to the other end of the bar.


When she left them Jared leaned
against Melissa. “Look at you, all bold and touchy.”









“You’re not jealous
are you?” Melissa teased. 


“Nope. I’m turned on.” Jared adjusted
his thickening cock in his pants. “You’re my hero, Melissa. I swear.” 


“That’s all I want to be, baby.” He
pulled her closer, letting her feel his heat again. 


“So, where were we?” Haley asked when
she came back, her gaze flitting from Melissa’s breasts to Jared’s zipper.


“Asking what time your shift ends,”
Melissa said. 


Haley pulled a face. “Not until two.
I could get Mark to clean my station, I bet, but no one will let me out of here
before then.”


“That’s a lot of time to fill,” Jared
murmured. “It’s only eleven.”


“Yeah.” Haley took a card out of her
shirt pocket. “I’m totally interested. In both of you, if you get me. If you,
uh, don’t find anyone else, give me a holler at that number. Just in case you
decide to hit anywhere else.”


“Oh, the lady has made her choice,”
Melissa said, her voice brimming with confidence. “We’ll definitely be
waiting.”


Haley blinked, then grinned, the heat
level cranking up ten times in the crowded room. “I do like a woman who knows
how to make up her mind. I’ll be right here at two.”


Excitement pooled in his belly and
Jared wondered if they’d really go through with it. Their only other threesome
had been a carefully arranged thing, set up through personal ads and met with a
lot of nervous energy from both of them. This
situation spoke of danger—of a forbidden thrill that made him want to take
Melissa to a dark corner and finger fuck her. It made him want to go out to the
truck and fuck her until they both screamed.


"We’ll see you then,” Jared said
before taking Melissa’s hand and leading her to another area of the crowded
bar.


“Where are we going?” she asked,
stumbling over her own boots.


“The poor girl still has to work. We
can torture her some later when it’s not so crowded, but watching us instead of
working might get her fired at this point. Let her ponder the idea for a bit.”


“You’re such a tease.” Her heart
pounded, her palm tingling where it touched his. This flirty, openly sexual
side of him made Melissa look at Jared in a whole new light. 


“I try.” They stopped at a back booth
and Jared smiled at the three guys crowded into the leatherette seat. “Hey, can
we bribe you into letting us have this booth?” 


One of the men chuckled, looking them
over with a practiced eye. “How much?”


“Fifty. That will buy you all a round.”


“Done.” The men stood, the bold one
taking the bill Jared handed him. “Y’all have fun.”


“Oh, we will.” Melissa tugged him
down with her, kissing his mouth hard, his tongue pushing between her lips to
taste her. 


He clung to her shoulders, stunned at
her very public display. They could totally pass the time until two this way,
even if he thought he would explode before Haley ever joined them. They kissed
deeply, tongues tangling. She loved how he kissed, how he bent her back over
his arm, the press of lips on hers almost too strong. 


They rubbed and pushed and pulled,
barely managing to stay clothed, for so long he lost track. Long enough that it
came as a complete shock when the seat dipped next to them, someone sliding in
beside them.


Melissa broke their last kiss,
Jared’s body tensing under hers. She was on his lap. He felt Melissa draw a
deep breath, probably to tell off their unexpected company. 


Haley stopped her with a word. “Hey, y’all.  Mark let me
off early. Cost me a favor and man, will he call it in.”


Jared looked her up and down. Up
close Haley was even hotter, her smile bright and flashing in the dark booth. 









“Good deal,” Melissa said. If she
hadn’t been sitting on him, Jared might have bought her calm tone. But he felt
the tension thrumming through her, the way she shifted on the seat.


“You sure about this, honey?” Jared
whispered, placing a hand on her cheek.


She stared into his eyes, searching,
until a smile stretched her mouth. “I am. You want to get out of here, Haley?”


“I do. My place is clean and comfy
and maybe three blocks from here. I’m totally willing to go somewhere else,
too, but I want to make the offer.”


 “So are you bi?” Jared asked, intensely curious about how this would
work.


“I am. You two are a package deal,
you know? I could tell right away how solid you are.” Haley shrugged. “I want
to play with you. I promise, nothing you don’t want to do, one way or the
other.”


“Then let’s go to your place.”
Melissa had her determined face on. She nodded before sliding off Jared’s lap. 


The move pressed her between Jared
and Haley. Haley put a hand on her waist, steadying her. The side of her breast
pressed against Haley’s arm, her nipple throbbing hard enough to cause her to
gasp. 


"Mmm.
Pretty lady.” Haley smiled at her, but didn’t kiss her. Waiting for permission.
Such a good girl. Melissa sure hoped she stayed that way and didn’t produce an
axe when they got to her place. 


They left the club with Haley and walked
to her apartment, which was one of those hipster high rises soaring above a
bunch shops on the lower level, all closed right now. The silence stretched
until they stood in the elevator, carefully spaced a few feet apart in a
semi-circle of polite distance.


“Y’all
don’t do this too often, do you?” Haley asked. 


“We’ve done this once,” Melissa told
her. “With a man.”


Haley’s brows rose. “You ever been
with another woman?”


“She hasn’t.” Jared answered before
Melissa could get defensive. “I wanted equal time.”






The bell dinged and the doors opened on floor nine.
Haley led them to her apartment. 


“Are you down with this, uh…”


Haley interrupted. “Shit. You know
me, but I never got names.”


“Jared. She’s Melissa. I’m willing.
Do you do this a lot?”


“I’m a single bartender in downtown
Austin,” Haley murmured. “I get my share of fun, but I’m not skeezy. I swear.” She unlocked the door and let them in,
and her apartment seemed to bear out the truth of her words.


Clean, colorful yet feminine. Melissa
approved. There was a warm glow from recessed lighting, some beautiful
antiques, and a huge leather sofa facing a picture window which looked out on
downtown. 


“This place is amazing,” Melissa
said. Nothing like their renovated cottage in Hyde Park.


“Thanks. I lucked into it. My brother
was the selling agent and he got a huge discount on one unit for it.” Haley
turned in a circle, looking a little nervous for the first time. “You want a
drink?”


“No.” Melissa surprised Jared with
the flat refusal. “No, I think it’s time we found out if this is going to
work.” She stepped right up to Haley, bumping chests. “Kiss me.”


Haley’s expression changed, a sensual
smile sliding over her lips. “You okay with that, Jared?”









His breath hitched in his chest, heat
blooming deep inside him. “I am. Please.”


With a nod in his direction, Haley
slid a hand behind Melissa’s head, pulling her closer. Their mouths met and Jared let out a sigh, his cock throbbing at the
sight of Melissa kissing another woman. 


Melissa moaned softly, jerking
slightly, but she didn’t pull away. She reached for Haley, hands on her hips.
The kiss ended too quickly for Jared’s liking, but when Melissa reached out a
hand to him, he took it eagerly and let them draw him in. 


Jared kissed Melissa first, thanking
her and reassuring her at the same time. She took his mouth with desperation.
Haley moved in behind her, her hips pressing against her ass. 


“My turn, if you agree, Melissa.”
Haley asked.


So polite. Jared had a feeling Haley
did this more than she let on. That was good, though, as she’d be perfect for
easing Melissa into girl on girl action.


“I want to see her.” Melissa said.


His brave, beautiful woman. Jared
smiled at her before lifting his face to Haley’s, begging a kiss.


She gave him a slow, gentle press of
lips, nothing like Melissa’s immediate heat. Haley had to learn
him and she took the time to do it right, tongue tracing his lips, echoing
their shape. When he did beg entrance, she slid her tongue in and tasted, but
didn’t linger. The kiss lasted exactly as long as the
one she’d given Melissa. Clever girl.


"Come on and I'll show you to
the bedroom.” Haley took them both by the hand and drew them into the bedroom,
which was dominated by a king bed done up in luxurious earth tones.


Melissa touched the comforter, the
softness making her smile. “Sensual woman.”


“Yep,” Haley agreed. “I like things
that feel good.” 


Melissa shifted from foot to foot,
starting at the bed. Their encounter with another man had happened at their
place, where Melissa knew the layout, knew the rules. This situation had to be
freaking her out a bit.


"Sit," Haley offered,
motioning to the bed. “Do we need to set ground rules? I’m not the kind of girl
who likes to start things and see jealousy happening.”


“I think as long as we stick to the
‘nothing we don’t want’ rule we’ll be good.” Melissa laughed and glanced at
Jared, looking more confident now with all three of them sitting on the
mattress, Melissa between Haley and Jared.


“I think that sounds perfect,” Jared
said, “If anything makes anyone uncomfortable, we stop.”


“Good deal.” Haley grinned. “I’ll be
right back.” She rose again, leaving them alone a moment.


Jared turned to Melissa, tugging at
her shirt. “Off. I want to touch you.”


“Greedy.” She stripped off the shirt,
her perky breasts underneath her bra begged for his touch. 


When Jared put his hand over her
heart, the thundering beat there told him how this was getting to her, how
excited she was. Melissa unbuttoned her jeans, then carefully pulled the zipper
down. The scrape of the zipper teeth made the most erotic sound and sent chills
of anticipation up Jared’s back.


Melissa caught her breath and Jared
glanced up to see Haley coming back into the room, wearing only a pair of
panties. Her breasts teasingly jiggled with each sauntering step towards the
bed. 


“You’re overdressed,” Haley told her.
“We should help you with that.”


“You should.” Melissa said. 


Jared jumped at the chance to undress
her, unhooking her bra. Haley started at the other end, first with Melissa’s
boots and socks, then her jeans. Haley slid her hands up and down her calves,
massaging and releasing the tension from walking in heels. Melissa moaned, her
toes curling. Jared laughed aloud. 


“Feels good, huh?” Jared asked.


“Not as good as this,” Haley said,
shifting to kneel before her. 


Jared’s cock jumped in his pants as
he watched. He was so proud of Melissa, opening herself up to all the
possibilities of love and sex, refusing to let fear close her off to half the human race. He quickly kicked his boots off and tossed
his jeans down his legs. Haley let out a small giggle as his thick cock sprang
free with aggression.


Melissa’s legs fell open, giving them
more room. Jared slid his fingertips down to Melissa’s pussy lips, touching
them lightly and smiling when her leg jumped from the sensation. She loved
being teased with light touches, an easy pressure in the right places and Jared
knew it would get her close to the edge in a hurry.


Melissa glanced down at Haley, her
expression a mixture of wonder and apprehension as she leaned her face a bit
closer between her legs.


“You like it. And you’re so pretty together, her all light and you dark. Her soft hands
touching you.” Jared said with a smirk, moving even closer so he could get more
skin on skin with Melissa. 


"I do.” 


Jared reached for Melissa, his hand
under her breast, thumb rubbing her nipple until it ached. She arched, jutting
her tits out and giving him more. Haley put a hand on him and one on Melissa,
pushing up between their legs. 


Melissa let out a soft whimper. It
felt too good, Jared pinching her nipples and Haley pushing her fingers against
her pussy, opening her folds to caress her clit. Shivers worked through her
body when Haley licked her inner thigh, then pushed over to kiss the base of
Jared’s cock.


“Fuck!” Melissa bucked her hips up.
“More.” 


“Yes.” She grabbed the back of
Haley’s head and pushed her pussy into Haley’s mouth. It felt as if they’d
coordinated this beforehand, like they were all in sync. Haley puckered her
lips and kissed, her tongue darting out as Melissa breathed through her nose in
a quiet whimper.


 Jared watched, fascinated. Melissa kept
touching him, her fingers replacing Haley’s on his cock. His legs twitched, his
dick ached with stiffness. His breath stilled when Haley spread Melissa’s lips
apart and licked her clit, then slid all the way down to her opening. The
smooth skin of her face gliding between Melissa’s thighs made her shiver from
the unfamiliar feeling. Jared always had stubble that prickled the inside of
her thighs, this felt different. 


The way Haley licked pussy—Jared
could take notes on technique from this girl.


A low moan squeaked out of Melissa’s
chest as Haley circled her nub of with her tongue. Her eyes clenched shut as
Haley licked her wetness off her lips. Melissa’s legs tremble and her hips
lifted slightly off the bed to fuck Haley’s mouth as she slowly eased a finger
inside her pussy. Haley looked up at her from between her legs, a smile playing
across her lips with her tongue flicking out to tease Melissa’s clit.


Jared watched as Haley worked her
magic, making Melissa squirm and tremble. His cock throbbed in his hand as he
slowly jerked himself up and down. 


Melissa clutched at the edge of the
bed as Haley pressed forward with her tongue. 
She curled her tongue ever so slightly against her clit, running it down
and then back up. Melissa jerked and bucked upwards, but she was quickly forced
still by Haley’s forearm pressing against her hips. 


Panting, Jared put his hand on
Haley’s head, showing her the rhythm Melissa liked best. Haley moaned, her ass
rocking from side to side as she kissed and licked like a hungry dog. 


Jared knew it the moment Melissa was
too far gone to stop. He saw the flush climb her chest and belly and he tugged
at Haley’s hair, letting her know. She pulled away just in time. Both Jared’s
hand and Haley’s pressed against Melissa’s pussy to finish her off. Her back
shot into an arch, jutting her tits in the air and forcing her pussy against
their hands. 


“Melissa, help me.”


“What?” She blinked at him, a little
orgasm stupid, but she caught on fast, helping tug Haley to her feet. Both
Jared and Melissa reached for Haley’s pussy, standing right at face level after
Haley tossed her panties off. 


Right there with him, Melissa pushed
a finger inside her tight slit, finger fucking Haley in a hard, fast rhythm.
Haley rocked her hips for them. Her body swayed and her face set in hard lines
of pleasure for a few long moments.


“Just one moment.” Haley said as she
stepped away. Both Jared and Melissa looked at her with disappointing eyes,
their hands feeling empty. She walked over to a dresser draw across the room
and pulled something out of it. Jared’s face lit up in a huge smile when he saw
what she had grabbed—a huge purple vibrator attached to a harness.


“Want to know what it feels like to
get fucked by a woman?” Haley asked, staring Melissa directly in the eye. The
purple dildo pointed right at Melissa’s face as she looked up at her. Jared
stared at Melissa, studying her face as she nervously thought about Haley’s
proposition. 


“I do.” Melissa said, a tiny nervous
smile easing across her lips.


“Lay back.” Haley commanded as she
slid the harness up her legs. The bulbous head wiggled as she fastened it in
place. A deep hum buzzed from the dildo as Haley clicked it on.


Melissa laid back and glanced up to
see Haley stepping between her legs, the huge stiff cock in her hands as she
aimed it towards her wet pussy. Melissa dropped her head back down onto the bed
as the vibrating head buzzed against her pussy lips. She looked over at Jared
who couldn’t tear his eyes away from the action as he jerked his stiff cock.


Melissa let out a soft moan as the
head of Haley’s vibrator cock pressed against her entrance, easing in softly.
She grabbed each of Melissa’s thighs and held her legs up on either side of her
hips as she pushed forward. Melissa threw her head back in relief, finally
feeling her hungry hole filled. Her long hair was grabbed roughly in Haley’s
fist. She gasped as her opening sank even tighter around the unmoving vibrating
length inside her. 


"Let it out," Jared
demanded. "Let me hear exactly how much you're enjoying this." She
let out a breathy moan as Haley buried the dildo inside her, the head of the
cock probing the depths of her body.


Melissa looked up at Haley’s breasts
glistening with sweat as she pumped her vibrating cock into her. It made
Melissa feel filthy and slutty. Jared would let out a small grunt of approval
every time Haley’s hips slapped back against Melissa’s rounded ass cheeks with
a punishing smack that echoed off the walls. Melissa’s tits bounced in rhythm
with Haley’s thrusts.


“Why don’t you jump behind me big
boy.” Haley said, motioning for Jared to get behind her. He quickly looked
towards Melissa for approval. She nodded with a smile. Quickly, he scrambled
off the bed, erect cock jutting out in front of him. Haley pulled Melissa tight
against her as she bent over more, presenting her ass to Jared. Melissa let out
a loud groan as the buzzing dildo sent vibrations up her clit. Haley matched
her moans as the vibrating harness pushed against her own pussy. Melissa’s
hands clutched at the comforter. Haley watched her with a smile as she jammed
her cock in deeper.  


Jared spit on his hand and slipped it
between Haley’s ass cheeks. She let out a whimper as his fingers slipped over
her puckered hole, lubing her entrance. 


“What are you waiting for?” She said
as she looked over her shoulder at Jared. “Fuck me already.”


Without needing more encouragement,
he aimed the head of his cock towards her ass and pushed. Haley let out a deep
grunt as his cock seared into her tight hole. As soon as his cock sank into her
he went wild, fucking her like an uncontrollable animal.


The smacking of Jared’s forceful hips
forced Haley to push into Melissa’s tight pussy until she was pressed so close
she wasn't even pulling away, just grinding every last
inch of the dildo up against Melissa as she shook and squirmed around the
vibrator. Her legs awkwardly dangled on each side of Haley’s hips as she
cradled her thighs in her hands. Jared grabbed Haley’s hips, forcing her ass up
a little higher as he forced his cock deeper with each thrust. 


She jabbed the dildo forward, deeper.
She tried her best to match Jared’s wild, unpredictable rhythm.  


Without warning, Jared’s dick was
spurting his seed inside Haley’s ass just as she fell on top of Melissa in a
quaking orgasm. Haley arched her back in response, desperately pushing her ass
against Jared’s erupting cock as she jerked and trembled on top of Melissa.


Jared stilled for a moment as his
cock gave a few more pumps before he leaned back. Haley let out a soft whimper
against Melissa’s ear as his cock popped free from her tight hole. A sticky
gush of his completion trickled down Haley’s shaking thighs and smeared across
her skin. With a sigh, she pulled out of Melissa and flopped onto the bed.


“Wow.” Jared stared down at Melissa’s
sweat covered and tired body. 


“I think we all liked that,” Haley
said, breathless and laughing.


“I think we did,” Jared agreed as
Melissa tugged him down onto the bed. They were all out of breath and lying
together in a pile on the cloudlike comforter.


 “So, does this mean we get to do it again, or
are y’all ready to head out?” Haley’s blue eyes
shined with hope and Jared exchanged a smile with Melissa.


“Well, we said we wouldn’t do
anything we didn’t want to,” Melissa said. “I don’t want to go home yet, do
you, baby?” 


Jared threw back his head and
laughed, his fantasy turning out to have so many possibilities that he could
hardly believe it. He loved being sandwiched between two sexy bodies.


“I think we can stay for a bit and explore
all the options.”









The girls both moaned at his words,
and he knew they were both thinking of fucking him. 









It was going to be a long night…
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Lily had always attracted the attention of younger guys and girls,
a fact that her husband found hard to ignore. It wasn't that her husband Evan
minded all that much though. In fact, the idea that other girls found her hot
was sort of a turn on. 


Over the years he'd often used it to his advantage, asking
Lily to wear lower cut shirts to give him a better chance at winning a contest
or having her flirt with a judge to skew the scoring. She never complained, and
the way Lily saw it, what happened on Friday night was just her payback for the
millions of times that she had given him a little something courtesy of her
good looks. 


It all started on Friday afternoon when Lily was out in the
backyard fixing the hosepipe. For six weeks the thing had been leaking and for
the past four weeks the flowers that she had painstakingly planted were
starting to look like they weren't going to make it. 


She had begged and pleaded with Evan to fix the hosepipe for
her, yet each time he would dismiss her with a ‘later dear,’ and go back to
watching the TV. So on Friday afternoon Lily took
things in to her own hands and went out to fix it herself, only somewhere along
the way something went wrong and things got overwhelming. 


Within fifteen minutes of going out to ‘fix’ it, Lily was
screaming at the top of her lungs and dripping wet while a fountain of freezing
cold water plumed from the top of what used to be the garden faucet. At the
time Evan was still at work, but fortunately for Lily the new neighbor (who
also happened to be a fresh college graduate) was at home and came running over
to help. 


By the time she had made it around the house and through the
back gate Lily had been reduced to a soaked pile of
rags and was sitting on a pile of soggy grass with her head in her hands.
Makeup ran down her face. The torrential downpour continued from the broken
faucet. The neighbor couldn't help but smile at her. Both of
them couldn’t help but laugh.


“Having a little trouble?” She laughed.


“You could say that. The fucking thing just broke right off and I have no idea what I'm doing!” Lily was shouting at
the top of her lungs as the water continued to spray and splash down around
her. 


The young woman nodded and went to the wall. Within a few
minutes the improvised fountain had stopped. 


“Oh my God, you're incredible.” Lily shouted, not realizing
that she didn’t need to shout anymore.


“It's no big deal,” she walked over to Lily and reached down
for her hand to help her up. “I'm Haley.” She tugged Lily’s hand in hope of
freeing herself from the muddy mess. As soon as she grabbed it and started to
pull herself up, Haley’s feet lost their foundation on the slick surface and
slipped.


“Shit, sorry!” Haley laughed as she awkwardly fell on top of
her.


“Well, that wasn't exactly the introduction I was hoping
for.” Lily grinned at her, the majority of her body
now either soaked or covered in mud.


“Sorry, I’m Lily. Sorry we haven't met before now. You only
moved in a few weeks ago didn't you?” 


Haley thought about it for a moment, “Six weeks.”


“Oh God, that long? We have to be
the worst neighbors ever. We don't get out much. He’s usually at work all day
and I'm a writer so I work at home, I tend to get sucked in to these time warps
and just forget about real life…well until things like this happen and my good
for nothing husband won't fix them.” Lily rolled her eyes. 


"Oh, you’re in a relationship?” It seemed that Lily
hadn't been the only unobservant one. 


“Unfortunately, yes.” She laughed at her own joke. Haley
looked a little uncomfortable at her admission, but smiled at her anyway. 


"I should get home and clean up.” Haley gingerly got to
her feet, but while doing so ended up with her face just inches from Lily’s
soaking wet t-shirt which clung to her large breasts. Her nose nestled
perfectly between Lily’s two peaks. Lily looked down at her as she looked up
and for a minute she thought she might kiss her until she straightened himself
up and once again offered her hand. 


“Shall we try this again?” Haley laughed. Lily took her hand
and, carefully this time, eased herself up to her feet so that the two of them
stood just inches apart in a pool of mud.


“Thank you. You can come in and clean up here if you like.
Instead of dragging mud through your house too.” 


Haley smiled and shook her head.


“I'll be fine, but thank you.” She took a slow step, being
careful not to slip and then another and another, until she was back on dry
land.


“At least come over for dinner tonight? As my way of saying
thank you?” Lily knew she was on the edge of sounding like she was pleading.
Haley knew that she couldn't say no, even though she didn't quite understand
why. After she had done something nice, she was the one being forced to go to
dinner. But at least Lily was hot. 


Haley shrugged, "That would be great. Can I bring
anything? A bottle of wine?” 


Lily tiptoed her way to dry land.


“No, just bring yourself, I've got the rest covered.” She
smiled and waved to her before walking toward the kitchen door. “Oh! About
seven?” 


“See you then!” Haley shouted as she disappeared around the
corner of the house.


Lily hadn't planned anything special for dinner, she still
had no idea what she was going to make, but she had a pretty good idea what she
was going to wear. Seven o’clock couldn't come fast enough, but she did have to
try and figure out what she was going to feed everyone, and she would have to
figure out what she was hoping to do with Evan as well. 


By the time the clock clicked over to seven, Evan had
already called to say he was running late. 
Fortunately, Lily had managed to cook up something that resembled a put
together dinner. As she had expected, however, Haley had been perfectly on time
and when she showed up at her front door she looked even more delicious than
Lily had expected her to.


“Oh, wow…don't you look…amazing!” Lily could barely keep her
jaw from hitting the floor as she ushered Haley in to the house. Her khakis fit
perfectly, tight enough to show off her tight toned ass. To compliment her khakis she wore a light blue linen blouse but left the top
three buttons open, exposing just enough of her cleavage to make Lily’s mouth
water. 


Lily had always loved a woman with nice tits. Haley’s
breasts were huge. It was just another box checked on how Haley was slightly
better than her husband Evan.


 “Come on in, make
yourself at home.” Lily ushered her in to a large open living room and offered
a seat on the leather sofa.


“Can I get you a drink? Gin and tonic? Rum and coke?
Whiskey? Wine?” Haley thought for a moment, considering her options, but
decided she was probably safer with a glass of water.


“If you don't mind, I'd just like a glass of water for now.”
Lily couldn’t help but smile at her hesitance. 


“Playing it safe? Oh darling, are you afraid that I'm going
to eat you alive?” Lily couldn’t help herself. She felt like a cougar hunting
her younger prey. Lily disappeared in to the kitchen for a moment and returned
with a glass of water. 


“Evan called and said he is running late
but he should be home soon. I made chicken, I hope that's okay…I mean, oh God,
you're not a vegetarian are you?” Lily’s eyes widened in
horror and Haley smiled. 


“No, thank you. I eat pretty much everything.” Lily couldn't
help but smile at the thought of her new little girl toy eating ‘everything’. Lily imagined laying back
with her legs spread and Haley’s head buried between them, tongue flicking out
and tasting her.


“Hmm…is that so?” She knew Haley wouldn't be able to ignore
the suggestion in her voice.


“Umm…you know…if you wouldn't mind I…I actually think I
might take that drink now…did you say you had wine?” Lily grinned, she would be
hers in no time at all, trapped in her web of seduction.


“Of course,” with the pop of the cork, Lily imagined just
how drunk her new friend was going to end up by the time Evan walked through
the front door. 


“Thank you.” Haley took the glass with a slightly nervous
smile. It wasn't long before she swallowed half of the heady liquid down.


“Easy there, keep drinking like that and you’ll lose your
legs pretty quickly.” 


Haley smiled and threw back the rest of her drink with a
grin before setting the glass on the coffee table. 


“Another?” Lily asked as she picked up the glass.


Haley nodded.


“I have a feeling I'm in for a lot more than I bargained for
tonight.” Haley said with a jittering chuckle. Her filter was already beginning
to slip, she hadn't meant to say that out loud. Her cheeks flushed slightly as
Lily took her glass from her for a refill.


“We don't have to wait for Evan to get home if you're hungry
now.” Lily’s suggestive tone hadn’t left her.


Haley shook her head.


“No, I'm fine with…” She looked for her glass, Lily handed
it back to her and she threw back another good mouthful. “This.” She blew out a
loud exhale. 


“Slow down!” Lily sat on the sofa beside her, leaving very
little space between them. Her hand came to rest on Haley’s knee. 


“Why are you so nervous?” Lily leaned down, trying to make
eye contact with her before she threw back the last of her second glass. 


“Me? I'm not nervous!” Haley’s voice took on the
characteristic squeak of a nervous adolescent and Lily couldn't help but smirk
at her girlish smile. 


“Hmmm…” Lily let her hand slide up her leg, across to her
inner thigh, moving just slow enough to tease.


“Ahh…maybe another drink?” 


“Mmm mmm I don't think you need
any more to drink just yet.” Lily let her fingers trail between her legs. She
could feel Haley already squirming from her advances. She loved how a young
woman could get aroused so quickly. 


Slowly Lily pressed her fingers against her, her fingers
rubbing up her slit, teasing her wetness from outside her pants. Haley lifted
her eyes up to hers. Lily looked directly at her. Her perfect green eyes
watching Lily’s intensely, Haley’s mouth opened as her breath came in short
sharp gasps. 


“Haley?” Lily’s voice was just above a whisper. “Are you
okay?”


“Mmm.” She nodded slightly, her
eyes closing.


“You want me to lick that pussy?” Lily asked, biting her
lip.


“Mmm.” 


Haley nodded slowly. Lily reached over, the plastic button
on Haley’s khakis easily popping open and she slid her zipper down. Lily could
feel her smooth stomach rising against her hand as she reached inside her
panties, the heat from Haley’s skin made her hungry for more. 


She couldn't wait to taste her, Haley lifted her eyes to
Lily’s again as she slid her fingers around her sensitive clit, circling and
coaxing her with her fingertip. Halye’s hips rolled
off the couch, lightly thrusting in to her hand. She tugged Haley’s pants down
her legs. Haley lifter her ass up and stretched, helping Lily remove her pants.
She kicked them off her ankles with a nervous giggle.


“Tell me Haley…have you been with another woman?” Lily asked
as she twirled a finger up Haley’s thigh.


“Once...”


Lily smiled and leaned down, the tip of her tongue reached
out from her smile and barely touched between Haley’s wet folds. Her breath
sucked in sharply. Lily pulled back.


“Do you want me to stop?” She ran her tongue over Haley’s
clit before lifting her doughy eyes up to her. 


Haley shook her head silently. Lily slipped down off the
couch and between Haley’s legs onto the floor. Lily was the one to gasp this
time as she sat with Haley’s creamy thighs in her face. Now Lily was the one
who could barely catch her breath as she leaned forward, tracing her tongue
down Haley’s slit. 


“Ohhh…” she cried out this time as
Lily suckled her clit with pursed lips.


 “Oh God, yes!” She
reached out, placing her hand on the back of Lily’s head, her hand tangling in
her hair, pushing her mouth closer as Lily breathed heavily through her nose.
Her lips kissed and suckled. Haley’s wet pussy lips folded around Lily’s mouth
as she pulled her closer. Haley closed her eyes as Lily’s tongue lapped over
her clit, teasing every nerve ending as though her life depended on it. 


“I see you have made yourself at home.” 


Haley’s whole body jerked and went stiff with fear.


Evan’s voice was shocking for both of them
to hear as he stood in the living room doorway, neither of them had heard him
walk in to the house and they certainly hadn't expected to be found in the
middle of their escapade. 


“I…” Haley began to speak, but Lily looked up at her
sharply. She silenced before saying another word. Lily then turned and shot
Evan a disapproving look.


“Take off your clothes and sit beside her, I want her to see
how much sexier she is than you are.” Haley was shocked and even more so when
Evan smiled and began unbuttoning his pants. 


A few moments later, Haley found herself sitting beside Evan
on the sofa. She couldn't help but glance over to see why Lily was demanding
there be a comparison. She looked briefly, but that wasn't enough for Lily. She
reached over, pinching her husband’s small cock between her thumb and index
finger while comparing it to Haley’s tight young pussy. 


“Now…do you think that a woman like me…” Lily grabbed her
big tits with her hands and squeezed them, almost popping them out from her
dress, “with tits like these, would actually choose a tiny cock like yours and
give up a young beautiful girl like her?” She said, motioning toward Haley’s half
naked body. 


She smirked up at Evan with a painful smile. “You need to
get off? Then you play with yourself while I get my fix of this hot girl from
next door. Just look how huge those nice big tits are! I can't wait for her to
fuck me!” Evan looked at Lily with lust in his eyes as he watched her lean
forward and slide her tongue between Haley’s legs.


Haley couldn't help but stare at Lily as her slurping mouth
wiggled and nudged itself deeper between her legs. The whole experience was
almost too much for Haley. She couldn’t quite wrap her head around what was
going on or why Evan was okay with this. She'd never been watched by another
person before, but knowing that Lily’s husband
was watching as she licked her pussy only made her hotter. 


Her heart raced and her head spun a
little from the wine, but that didn’t stop her hips from lurching upward and
forcing her pussy against Lily’s mouth. Lily’s eyes watered as she eased her
head back, a loud gasp filling the room as she sucked in air. Evan let out a
quiet laugh under his breath.


 Lily lifted her eyes
up to Haley and watched her as she teased her sensitive nub, lapping nice and
slow, licking each sensitive spot on her clit gently, working her, making her
want it until she didn't think she could take anymore. It wasn't until Haley
was sure that she would explode if Lily continued, that she pulled away with a
smile and wiped her mouth with the back of her hand. She looked over at Evan as
he teased his cock, tugging his short dick as he watched his wife drooling over
her young play toy. 


“Don't you wish this was you I was teasing?” Lily teased
Evan with a smile as she fingered Haley’s pussy. Haley sucked her breath in
hard, she knew she wouldn't be able to take much more of Lily before she came.
Lily leaned down again, planting a soppy wet kiss around Haley’s clit with
puckered lips.


“Oh God!” She couldn't stop herself, Haley shouted out loud.
Both Evan and Lily looked at her. Haley couldn't help but blush as she panted
helplessly, surrendering herself to Lily’s touch.


“Tell me, Haley…do you think that you could take anymore?”
Lily slid her fingers gently over her clit, so gently that it was barely a
touch at all. Her legs twitched and jumped at Lily’s light touch.


“I bet you want to fuck my pussy? Strap a dick on and make
me scream?” Every word that passed through Lily’s lips made Haley’s pussy ache.


Haley could barely say another word and she wasn't entirely
sure that she could do anything at all. The very thought of her tight pussy
gripping Lily’s fingers made her want to cum. The thought of fucking her with a
strap on while her huge tits bounced in her face made her nerves jitter with
excitement. 


“Uhhhh,” this was all that Haley
could manage, Lily couldn't help but smile at her.


“What was that Haley?” Lily stood up slowly and once she got
to her feet she lifted her dress and slid down her panties with a teasing rock
of her hips back and forth, flashing just a glimpse of her shaved pussy lips.
Her panties dropped to her ankles. As she stepped out of them she bent down to
pick them up. With her panties in hand, Lily leaned over and handed them to
Evan. 


“My darling husband, you can use my panties to stroke your
cock while I ride our delightful new friend.” She flashed that evil smile at
Evan, “I’m sure my wet panties will be the perfect lube for you.” She turned
her attention back to Haley.


Lily looked first at Haley as she sat naked on the sofa in
front of her, her wet pussy right in front of her, aching for her, just begging
for one more touch. Lily flashed a glance over to Evan and watched him slide
her panties up and down his cock, growling at the sensation. He gripped his
cock hard and started jerking up and down like a horny pervert ready for the
show to start. 


Looking back, Lily slid her eyes down to Haley’s pussy. Lily
could see the anticipation in her face, the hunger for her body. 


“I’ll be right back.” Lily said, “Don’t go anywhere…” She
winked at Haley. She walked out of the room for a moment and down the hallway
before returning with a giant purple strap-on dildo.


“Put this on.” She said as she tossed it to Haley. She
followed Lily’s orders and eagerly secured the strap on in place. She fell back
onto the couch, the dildo teasingly bouncing above her lap.  


“Mmmm,” was all Haley could manage
as she knelt beside her with one knee and set her other knee to Haley’s other
side. The strap-on pointed straight up at Lily’s pussy, hovering over her lap.
Lily bit back a smile as she lowered herself down. Slowly, Lily hiked up her
dress over her hips, flashing her wet slit. Haley’s breath stilled as Lily’s
wet lips touched the tip of the cock. 


Lily’s large tits, still covered by her dress, pressed up
against her face. As she gasped for breath, Lily slid down in one smooth
movement, her slick passage taking the full length of the dildo as her ass
plopped into Haley’s lap. Lily reached down at the strap-on harness. Without
warning the cock buzzed to life. Haley jerked as the harness vibrated against
her wet slit.


“Oh fuck yes!” Evan shouted as he
watched his wife, he wished it was his cock inside her but there was something
about watching her fucking another girl that was beyond exciting. 


He squeezed his small cock inside her panties and started
humping upwards, thrusting his dick through his tight grip. Lily threw back her
head, grinding her pussy down hard and deep, riding circles on the strap-on
until she hit all of the right places. She watched
Haley, locking her eyes on hers, watching her as she worked the thick shaft up
into Lily’s tight pussy. Haley’s body was completely stiff and unmoving as she
tried desperately hard not to cum against the vibrating harness.


“Mmmm, you are so hot!” Lily
rocked back and forth, working her sweet bundle of nerves, that magic pink
button that sent her over the edge every time. “Ooh fuck, fuck me!” She rocked
faster, wrapping her fingers behind Haley’s neck. Haley gasped as she rocked
and rolled her with Lily. She clutched at the sofa cushion, hips instinctively
lurching up into the buzzing harness.


“I'm going to cum!” Haley cried out. 


With a loud moan Haley looked over in time to see Evan
covering his wife’s panties with thick strands of come shooting from his cock
in thick spurts. Haley couldn't take it anymore, seeing man cum in to Lily’s
panties and feeling the vibrating harness buzzing around her clit was too much.
Haley’s body stiffened and the first shudder took
over. 


Lily’s sweet pussy began to tighten around the cock shaft. Her chest flushed red and hot tingles cascaded
down her legs, curling her toes and arching her back.


Haley threw back her head, breathless, her pussy fully
spent. Lily laid her head against the back of the sofa, her breath coming fast
and her tight pussy still twitching around the vibrating cock. Haley sat
panting as she admired the hotness of the older woman sitting on her lap, pussy
gripping her cock. She had never been to such a unique dinner before. 


“Holy shit that was hot.” Evan stood up, cum covered panties
still in his hands. He walked out of the room. After he left, Lily leaned over and
whispered in to Haley’s ear.


“He doesn't have to be here, you know…next time you want to
play you can just drop by.” Her voice was husky, out of breath but as she
finished speaking she lifted herself off Haley’s lap. She smiled and leaned
down, kissing Haley’s lips gently.


 “Mmm,
sweet.” She licked her lips. “You can wash up in the guest bathroom, it's down
the hall, third door on the right. Dinner will be ready shortly, we’ll meet you
in the dining room in about ten?” 


Lily left the room. Haley sat on the sofa bewildered with
her naked body still on display in a stranger’s house. She had never in her
life been to anything quite so bizarre before. Sure, she had been to dinner
parties and she had had sex with total strangers but never had she had such a strange
invitation that turned in to something even stranger. 


As she sat on the sofa for a minute more she contemplated whether or not she should duck out the back door while Lily
and Evan were both cleaning themselves up for dinner. What were the chances
that she would be able to disappear, with being their neighbor? It seemed that
she had left herself with little choice but to become the dinner guest of
honor. 


Haley looked around the guest bathroom as she washed and
dried herself, still wondering just what it was that she had got herself into.
The bathroom itself was nothing special but the bedroom she had walked through
to get to it had been a little strange, at least strange enough to make her
wonder just what kind of people they were.


 The room had been a
normal looking room at first until she had noticed a leather suit sticking out
of a closet on the wall. Compulsion had driven her to slide the closet door to
push the suit back in and close the door again, but upon opening the door she
found it wasn't a motorcycle suit as she had expected, but an all leather suit.
Next to it hung a whole variety of whips, chains and various other strange
devices that she had never seen before. She slid the door shut as quietly as
possible and slunk in to the bathroom hoping not to be heard. 


It wasn't that she was a prude, she knew that people did all
kinds of things in the privacy of their bedrooms, hell she was prepared to have
sex with a married woman…but sometimes she ran in to things that were just…a
little bizarre. 


“Did you find everything you needed?” Lily appeared in the
hallway as Haley was coming out of the guest room, she panicked that Lily might
back her in to the room of torture.


“Yes….thanks.” Haley wasn't
entirely sure how to act either, this was all new territory for her and the
whole thing was becoming more than a little uncomfortable
but she knew that she had no choice but to finish out the evening and hope they
never asked her for dinner again. 


It wasn't that she didn't like fucking Lily…in fact she had
the most fantastic pussy and even having Evan watch them was pretty
hot. But the more she thought about becoming their sex toy, their
permanent play thing, the more she wondered if she would end up as their sex
slave that they keep in some dark closet. 


Would that be such a bad thing though? It could always be
worse, she thought. Lily did have the most incredible tits she had ever seen
and that pussy of hers was magical…but she wondered if she did become their new
toy would she become Evan’s too? 


“Are you okay?” Lily looked at her with concern. 


“Hmm? Oh yes. Sorry…just…umm…” Lily looked at her with a frown but she shook her head. “Never mind. Just umm, first
experience with anything like this that's all.” 


Lily laughed, not a cruel laugh but a laugh of sympathy, a
laugh that told Haley that she understood and had been there before too.


“Try not to worry darling,” she winked, “it's all about
doing what makes you feel good, if it doesn't make you feel good, don't do it,
simple as that.” She smiled and turned away and Haley let out a breath, why
hadn't she thought of it like that?







*Third Free Bonus Story*





Lacy
had graduated at the top of her class, but now that she was living away from all of the comforts of home and trying to adjust to life on
her own, she wasn't finding academic success quite so easy. 


She
wasn't sure whether it was the fact that her roommate was a complete weirdo who
kept her up most of the night watching horror movies, or whether she simply
wasn't ready to make it on her own, but either way, she knew that something was
going to have to change. If Lacy didn't do something soon, she wasn’t only
going to hear it from her parents, but she was also going to lose her scholarships.
Which meant that she was no longer going to be able to afford college.


“Why
don't you talk to your advisor?” Kelly took a bite of her sandwich and a mass
of lettuce flopped onto the table.


“She’s
kind of a loony, I don't even think she knows who I am or what the fuck she’s
doing.” Lacy bit the end of her straw before taking another sip of Coke.


“Who
is your advisor anyway?” 


“Merton,
general psych. She’s the epitome of a flower child hippy chick. I'm sure she's
great if you're major is ‘how many joints you can smoke and still be coherent
enough to function at work’.” Kelly swallowed her mouthful of sandwich.


“Hey!
I resent that remark! I happen to believe that you can smoke a whole lot of joints
and still be coherent enough to function at work…or school…” Lacy ignored her
comment, it was one of the many topics that she and Kelly didn't see eye to eye
on and yet they still managed to be best of friends
and had been since the third grade.


“Anyway,
I don't think there's anything she could do to help me. I don't even know what
the problem is. I'm just…flunking.” 


“Welcome
to my world,” a shower of crumbs fell from Kelly’s mouth as she spoke and Lacy
tried her best to look away from the chaos. 


“That
weirdo Layla doesn't help.” Lacy said. 


Kelly
cocked her head in interest and confusion. “My roommate?” Kelly nodded in
realization. “She's always up, I mean she NEVER sleeps which probably wouldn't
be such a huge deal of she wasn't watching the bloodiest horror movies all the
time. So not only am I not sleeping, but I'm not sleeping with screaming and
chainsaws and masses of blood in the background.” Kelly swallowed her mouthful.


“So tell her to quit…or to fuck off.” She knew that Lacy
would never do anything so abrasive. For as long as the two of them had known
each other, Kelly had always been the one to play ‘bad cop’. “Want me to do
it?” she asked with a smirk.


“No…that’d
just piss her off and then she'd end up doing something really fucked up like…I
dunno, beheading me in my sleep?” The two burst in to
laughter for a moment before Lacy stopped suddenly. “Seriously though, I need
to get a handle on this, if I don't figure something out soon I'm going to end
up in some real shit.” 


Lacy
was the last person in class still sitting at the U-shaped table. ‘Sexual
Deviance’ was her favorite course and the only advanced class she had somehow
managed to squeeze her way in to as a lower classmen. Generally the class filled up with juniors and seniors on
the first day of enrollment, but by some chance there was one spot left when
Lacy went to register and she snatched it up. It was the only class that she
was excelling in and the only one that held her attention with its round table
discussion format. 


“Lea?”
She looked up from her book bag to find Dr. Stone standing a few feet in front
of her.


“Yes?”
Lacy could feel the color rushing to her cheeks and tears were welling in her
eyes, it always happened when she felt like she had been put on the spot.


“You
seemed a little…distracted today. Is everything okay?” Lacy was shocked that
she noticed, but hesitant to open up to her. Dr. Stone
was her favorite professor bar none, but she didn't seem like the kind of
professor you shared your personal crises with. Instead, she seemed like the
kind of teacher you bumped in to at a party and made sure not to out her to the
other staff.


“Umm…”
She hesitated as she shoved her laptop in to her book bag and zipped it closed.


"Come
back to my office with me? My next class isn't for a couple of hours, let's
talk.” Dr. Stone jerked her head to the classroom door and although Lacy knew
better she stood up anyway, threw her book bag over her shoulder, and followed
her down the hall.


Lacy
set her backpack down on the floor and marveled at the unusual décor that
decorated Dr. Stone’s office. A large cubbyhole bookshelf sat against one wall
and while every other cubby was filled with books on sex, sexual practices of
various cultures, portrayals of sex acts and books intended to serve as sexual
aides, the cubbies in between hosted a variety of other intriguing objects. 


The
door closed. Lacy didn't turn around, her attention was still fixated on the
unusual collection of things scattered around the shelves. One shelf in particular housed a large stone statue of a man with a
thick stone cock that curved upwards. The cock was so large and thick that Lacy
was amazed that the statue itself didn't tip over and she couldn't help but
reach out and run her fingers over the length of it. Dr. Stone stepped behind
her, her fingertips followed Lacy’s as she ran them
over the length of the stone cock.


“It’s
quite large isn't it?” Lacy could feel a warm rush of excitement building in
her body as Dr. Stone brushed against her. “It’s an African tribal fertility
statue.” Her teacher’s fingers brushed over hers and she guided Lacy’s fingertips over the head of the statue’s solid cock.



Lacy
pulled her hand back slightly and Dr. Stone chuckled. “It won't bite, I
promise.”  She stepped to the side and
let Lacy look at the other shelves, observing her to see what would peak her
interest next. She watched her student running her fingers over each shelf,
looking at all the items until she came to a stop on a pair of handcuffs. “Oh now come on, you know what those are…”


“Yes…but…why
do they look so strange?” Lacy picked them up from the shelf, the two silver
circles were, instead of being joined together with a small chain, joined
together with what looked like a thick industrial door hinge. Dr. Stone smiled.


“Well…I
could show you but I'm afraid that your sweatshirt is a little too bulky, can
you take it off? Do you have something underneath?” Dr. Stone struggled to
disguise her inappropriate statement and sound acceptable. Lacy laughed.


“I
have a tank top on, it's fine.” What she didn't tell her however, was that the
tight white tank top was all that she had on underneath her sweatshirt. When
she peeled off the bulky hoodie her pink round nipples could be seen through
the thin white material clinging to them. 


“Okay,
so now what do these things do?” Dr. Stone fought to control her composure as
she stared at Lacy’s two perfect rosebuds. 


“Here…give
them to me.” Dr. Stone took the silver cuffs from her. “What happens is…say you
are a criminal. Not just your average criminal though. Say you're a hardcore
criminal and you've escaped police custody in the past. Well the police find
you and…okay I'm the police and you're the criminal and here I go and I put you under arrest…” she pulled Lacy’s wrists gently behind her back and pushed her up
against the door. 


Lacy
could feel her professor’s body weight pushing against her as she clicked the
handcuffs open. The sound of the metal cuffs did something to her, they flipped
a switch and all of a sudden her heart raced in her
chest. She could hear Dr. Stone’s breathe coming fast as she fumbled with the
cuffs. “Then I cuff one hand like this and the other like this, but they’re so
close you have no chance of escaping you see and now…you're all mine…” As she
said this Dr. Stone leaned in and whispered it into Lacy’s
ear, her voice slightly raspy.


Lacy
felt her teacher’s crotch press against her butt. She leaned back just a
little, rubbing her pert ass cheeks against her sexy older teacher. Hot air
brushed against Lacy’s ear as her professor let out a
brief grunt.


“Fuck
me.” Lacy couldn't believe she had just said those words let alone said them
out loud. She could feel Dr. Stone’s hot breath against her ear, but she didn't
speak.


 “Fuck me.” She repeated herself, trying to get
a response from her. Her teacher’s mouth pressed against her neck, her lips
planting small kisses as she tugged hard on the handcuffs that bound Lacy’s hands tightly. She could feel the tight metal cuffs
cutting in to her wrists, but the pain only brought more excitement and each
time it did she would moan and beg for more.


The
kisses stopped as Dr. Stone pulled back. Lacy stood with her hands firmly
locked behind her back, her wrists streaked with red marks from the metal and
her shoulders pulled tightly back. Dr. Stone reached her hands around Lacy’s waist and unbuttoned and unzipped her tight blue
jeans before forcefully tugging them down. Lacy’s
soft cotton panties went with her pants as her teacher forced them down her
legs.


 Dr. Stone pulled hard at her pants, sending a
ripple over her plump ass as her jeans and panties landed at her feet. She
pulled off Lacy’s shoes and tapped each foot,
instructing her to step out of her clothes. She could feel Dr. Stone’s eyes
trailing up her legs as she stared, planning her attack, teasing her with her
waiting game. She hear Dr. Stone walk away from her
and towards her desk. 


There
was the sound of another zipper and as Lacy stood with her face pressed up against
the office door and her hands cuffed behind her back she did her best to peek
over her shoulder at her professor. That’s when she saw it. Dr. Stone had a
giant strap on cock in her hand. She slipped her feet through the harness and
shimmied the strap on up her long legs before securing it in place.


 Lacy nearly leapt out of her skin as her heart
stilled in her chest. But despite her shock, something about it thrilled her to
the core—the way it curved and bobbed out from between her smooth legs as she
walked towards Lacy, and the hungry look in Dr. Stone’s eyes.


Dr.
Stone stepped a little closer, nestling herself against her younger
student.   Lacy clawed at the wooden door
as she felt her teacher’s thick strap on cock head slide between her ass cheeks.
Without warning it buzzed to life, vibrating between her ass cheeks, lightly
tickling her.


“Ohhhhhh…” The tone of excitement in her teacher’s voice
made Lacy smile and rub her ass against the vibrator. She took a deep breath as
she thrust her cock against Lacy. She could feel her pussy throbbing for her
professor and she wanted to scream out, to beg her to fuck her, to stop being
such a tease and to just give her what she wanted. 


“These
cuffs…Lea…they aren't always used by cops you know…that's why I have them…in my
office…” she continued teasing the thick strap on shaft of her dick between Lacy’s plump ass cheeks. “Would you like me to show you one
of my favorite uses for them?” Lacy wasn't sure that she could survive much
more schooling from Dr. Stone. But then again, she wasn't sure that she wanted
to miss out on it either.


“Mmmhmm.” She nodded her head as her teacher teased her
tight asshole with the tip of her vibrating cock.


“That’s
what I like to hear.” She slid her cock from between her student’s ass cheeks,
leaving Lacy aching and wanting more and instead she placed her hands on her
hips and turned her around to face her. 


“I’m
going to help you to crouch down, when you crouch down I want you to try to
slide those cuffed wrists over your ass and down to your thighs. Then I'm going
to lie you on the rug on your back so you're going to be holding your thighs to
your chest…does that make sense?” 


Lacy
nodded, she wasn't entirely sure that it was a position she could pull off, but
she was willing to try any advice from a sex expert. She followed her teacher’s
instructions until she found herself lying on her back on the fluffy white rug
with her ass up and her thighs pulled tightly against her chest. 


“Mmmm now that is a perfect sight to behold.” Dr. Stone
panted as she pressed the vibrating harness against her clit and gazed at Lacy’s pink wet pussy.. 


Lacy
took a deep breath, she had never needed something so much in her entire life.
Dr. Stone kneeled down with a smile. “The cuffs help
to pull your thighs up higher so I can achieve deeper
penetration…” she talked almost as if they were in class and she was teaching
her.


Dr.
Stone kept her eyes on Lacy as she tapped the head of her buzzing cock on the
opening of her pussy. Lacy could feel her hips instinctively rock towards her
as she begged her to slip inside, to just fuck her as deep as she could right
then and there. But it was obvious that the teasing was part of her fun. “Do
you want this Lacy?”


“Mmmhmm” she nodded.


“Ahh ahh, I want to hear your
words, Lacy. Do you want this?” she was hovering over her now, the tip of the
cock head almost penetrating her young student’s tight pussy.


“Yes,
yes I want it, I want it so bad!” Dr. Stone smiled at
her eagerness.


“Then
you shall have it…” Almost painfully slow, she lowered the strap on shaft into
her, her cock pressing into Lacy inch by inch. Lacy couldn't believe how big
the vibrator was and that her tight slit was able to take it. Dr. Stone let out
a brief chuckle as Lacy’s legs twitched and squirmed
from her slowly penetrating cock.


Her
forehead furrowed in pleasure, she hit the full depth of Lacy’s
tight snatch and pulled back before filling her with the full length of the
cock again. Each time she pumped the length of the dick deep inside her, Lacy
could feel her whole body tense up. She begged herself not to cum so soon as
her pussy lips sealed around the vibrator, but Dr. Stone knew already that she
was teetering on the edge. 


Dr.
Stone leaned in to her, rocking slowly, her eyes locked on hers. “Let it go,
give me your orgasm and I will give you a thousand more.” As she spoke these
words, her strap on cock rocking against that bud of magic buried deep within
her, she knew that Lacy’s body could no longer
resist. 


She
could feel her pussy getting tighter, she could feel her teacher’s thick cock
milking her, begging her to cum and she couldn’t wait any longer. Her velvet
soft pussy clamped down hard around her thick vibrator, every muscle
tightening, massaging the dick while she cried out in a whimpered moan.


“Oh
God! Oh my God!” Dr. Stone reached forward, placing her palm on Lacy’s mouth with a smile.


“Shh, cum for me! That's right, cum hard, this is just the
first one!” Lea’s whole body trembled. As the spasms of her tight pussy began
to slow she wanted to lay back to relax in the moment, but Dr. Stone leaned
forward placing her mouth against hers, her lips pressing hard. 


As
she kissed her, the cock pressed deeper inside, forcing the muscles of Lacy’s young sweet pussy to awaken again with an entirely
new feeling. Lacy could feel the crown of the cock poke at her deepest depths,
making her groan against her teacher’s kisses. 


Slowly
she rocked against her professor, the strap on brushing every deep inch of her
passage as her mouth explored hers. Lea’s breath came hard as she felt the
wetness of her pussy start to drip and cover not only the strap on, but her own
inner thighs as well. Never before had she had such an
intense experience and been so covered in the sticky juices of sex. 


Dr.
Stone slowly pulled back, parting her lips from hers and sliding the vibrator
from inside her tight slit. 


“Ahhhh, such a beautiful sight to behold!” She stood up and
walked to her desk drawer, stiff erect strap on cock teasingly bouncing with
each step. When she got to the desk she clicked the vibrator off, unfastened
the harness, and let it fall to the floor with a thud. She grabbed something
from the drawer as she kicked the strap on cock to the side and made her way
back towards her student. She knelt down and Lacy felt
an incredible sense of freedom after the loud click of the handcuffs freed her
wrists.


“Ah!”
Her wrists were stiff as her hands popped free and her legs lowered to the
floor as Dr. Stone crouched between them.


“So…now
you know just what those cuffs can do, hmm?” She stood up and as she did Lacy
watched her, mesmerized by her teacher’s glistening wet pussy. Lacy scrambled
to her knees, moving forward with her lips parted, hungry to taste her teacher.
Dr. Stone smiled at her eagerness, stopping only briefly to allow her a taste.


 Lacy ran her tongue down the length of her
professor’s wet slit and her whole body trembled in response to Lacy’s touch. “Mmmm.” She reached
her hands down and ran her fingers through Lacy’s
hair as she bent her knees and pressed her pussy against her eager student’s
mouth. 


Lacy
puckered her lips around Dr. Stone’s clit while her tongue massaged her softly,
the wet musty smell of her teacher’s older pussy drove her crazy with lust. Her
tongue lapped at her, unable to taste enough of her.


Gently
the professor guided her head forward, gently rocking her hips against Lacy and
rubbing her pussy lips against her student’s mouth. Lacy traced her tongue up
and down her wet slit, pulling her head back for a breath of air before
repeating the motion. 


 As she looked up with her big brown eyes she
could see Dr. Stone’s head thrown back and her eyes closed. Her fingers gripped
her hair tightly, grabbing fingers full of Lacy’s
dark curls, knotting it around her fingers, tugging it until it hurt but that
only spurred Lacy on more. 


Reaching
up with her hand, she drove two fingers up her teacher’s tight pussy. She
managed to squeeze another finger inside as her tongue worked circles around
her clit. She could feel her teacher’s fingers grasping, grabbing tighter,
pulling harder, letting her know that if she didn't stop that she was going to
cum in her mouth. Lacy didn't care, she wanted to taste her. 


“Mmmmm” Lacy hummed around her clit and rolled her tongue
faster and faster. Her hands clenched at the side of Lacy’s
head as she kissed and suckled her teacher’s swollen nub. She watched Dr.
Stone’s face as her mouth locked open, her eyes looked down at her,
unbelieving, watching her student wiggle her face against her crotch.


“Fuck…”
Her voice was barely a whisper as her fingers curled in Lacy’s
tangled hair and Lacy felt Dr. Stone’s legs tremble. Her eyes glinted as she
looked up at her. She looked down, her eyes disbelieving, watching her, begging
her not to stop. “Ah….” she stuttered as a moan knotted in her throat.


With
this final short exclamation, Lacy felt a small squirt of pussy juices trail
down her chin as her teacher’s body rolled and humped against her face. Dr.
Stone’s eyes locked onto Lacy as her student drank everything she gave her and she watched as she took it all. 


The
professor threw back her head with a deep exhale and the rhythmic pumping of
her hips against Lacy’s face slowed to a manageable
twitch. Lacy slowly leaned back and politely wiped her lips with her index
finger and thumb and then smiled up at her professor like an innocent school
girl. Dr. Stone knelt down to the floor, landing on
her ass and leaning with her head slightly back and her mouth hanging open.
Lacy moved to sit beside her, her breath still coming fast.


“Holy
shit.” Dr. Stone panted. Lacy wasn't sure what else she could say to this and
rather than make a fool of herself she simply looked over at her and smiled. 


“Don't
give me that look, like you’re Miss Innocent.” Dr. Stone chuckled and leaned
her head back against the door again. “Fuck, I don't think I'm going to make my
next class, I don't even think I'm going to be able to walk, my legs are
shaking.” She was quiet for a moment and the noise of the two heavily breathing
took over the office. “You made my legs shake.” She laughed. Lacy turned her
head sideways to look at her.


“Sorry
about that.” 


"No,
no, don't be sorry…it’s a good thing. I've just never had my legs shake quite
as badly as that before,” she laughed again. “Whew.” The noise was exaggerated
as she leaned her head back and laughed again only this time the laugh was
slightly awkward. Lacy began to feel that maybe fucking her professor had been
a bad idea after all…although it hadn't exactly been her idea in the first
place. 


As
she tried to get her mind around what exactly had happened in the moments
preceding their not so romantic interlude, there came
a knock on the office door so loud that it nearly knocked over a book on a
shelf. Dr. Stone held up her finger to silence Lacy as though she had intended
on inviting the mystery visitor inside. Lacy watched as Dr. Stone peered up to
check whether she had locked the office door – she hadn't. Lacy panicked at the
thought of what they had just done with the door unlocked and then the knock
came again, Dr. Stone held out both hands and shook her head in exasperation. 


When
the mystery knocker finally gave up their quest, Lacy let out a sigh of relief
and reached for her jeans and panties to get herself dressed before someone
else decided to seek out the good professor. 


“You’re
leaving?” Dr. Stone sounded disappointed which confused Lacy, she wasn't sure
exactly what it was she expected her to do, perhaps a repeat performance? 


“Well,
I was getting dressed, just in case your friend out there decided to come
knocking again?” 


“Hey,
what can I say, I'm irresistible!” She laughed. Lacy buttoned up her jeans and
looked up at her with a raised eyebrow.


“Is
that true? Dare I ask how many of your students you share the secrets of your
mysterious handcuffs with?” She knew that she sounded jealous by asking. She
just couldn't stop herself. Dr. Stone laughed and walked over to her. She
wrapped her arms around her.


“Now
that would be telling, wouldn’t it?” Lacy was aggravated, whether she was
kidding or not! She was pushing her buttons, but she knew exactly how to get
the answer she wanted. 


“Ahh, well that's a real shame.” 


Dr.
Stone pushed her back at arm’s length and cocked her head looking at her
suspiciously. “Why?” Lacy smiled back innocently. “Why is that a real shame?”
Lacy knew she had her right where she wanted her.


“Oh,
I was just thinking we had a pretty good thing going, I mean, you have a time
slot after class, I have a time slot after class. And…well, I'm pretty sure I
can eat you out better than that with a little more practice, but I don't
really go in for all that sharing is caring type of stuff. I mean either you’re
fucking me or you’re fucking them…so yeah, it's a shame.” 


It
took everything Lacy had not to smirk as she watched Dr. Stone’s face fall. The
idea of being eaten out again like she had just been obviously appealed to her
and the idea of losing that opportunity made her unreasonably depressed. Lacy
knew it was blackmail, but she just couldn't help herself. “So, I guess, this
is goodbye, I'll see you in class next week?” She reached down, running her
hand over her teacher’s pussy, lightly pressing her fingers against her and
bringing her mouth to her teacher’s ear. “It was fun while it lasted.”


“Wait…”
Dr. Stone’s voice sounded urgent and Lacy hadn't even removed her hand from her
pussy yet. “I was just kidding around…being an idiot…I…” Lacy slid her hand
down her teacher’s leg and kissed her cheek softly. “I want to do this again.”
She pulled back and smiled.


“Me
too.” She said, stepping back and pulling a hair tie off her wrist. She pulled
back her dark brown hair in to a ponytail. Dr. Stone’s mouth hung open.


“Hey…you
can't just leave me like this…” 


Lacy
laughed. “I’m not so sure that you could survive another round. Besides, we
have a little business to talk about first.” Dr. Stone raised an eyebrow and
her brow furrowed.


“What
do you mean, business?” she expected the worst.


“I'm
failing school, I need you to help me so I can stay.”
She looked at her and let out a short sigh before walking around to her chair
and sitting at her desk.


“So
how can I help?” Lacy sat down opposite her.


“First
I need you to be my advisor.” Dr. Stone laughed.


“I'm
not entirely sure that we would get much…Umm..advising
done…” Lacy smirked.


“I'm
serious, I need your help. You get this stuff. You help me, I'll help you…” Dr.
Stone seemed to think about this deal for a second and then nodded.


“Done.”
She pulled out a form from a drawer of her desk and wrote something down. “What
else?” Lacy thought for a moment.


“I
don't really know. That's sort of where I need you to help me. I'm flunking everything but your class and I don't know why.” Dr. Stone
pushed the form she had been writing on across her desk towards her.


“Give
this to your current advisor and they will fill it in and give you a file to
bring to me, then you’re mine…so to speak. As for the other stuff…I don't
really know where to start, but I can recommend that we meet up daily and go
over things together…” Lacy squinted her eyes at her suspiciously. 


“Is
this just a plan to get me to lick your pussy? Because you know I would…” She
smiled naughtily and Dr. Stone laughed.


“Of
course, but we do need to get you on a good standing with the school because I
can't sleep with a college dropout, that will never do.” Lacy’s
mouth dropped open in mock disgust. Dr. Stone laughed loudly. “I'm kidding,
Lacy. With a mouth like yours I'm pretty sure that you could do absolutely
nothing for the rest of your life and I would keep you like a queen just to get
you to eat me out once a week.” Lacy smirked and took the form off her desk.


“Okay…well,
we will start with this then I guess and I’ll see you
tomorrow for my first...Umm…checkup…doctor.” Lacy snickered as she stood up and
headed for the door, leaving Dr. Stone sitting at her desk half naked and
playfully touching her pussy as she watched her student’s pert ass saunter out
of the room. 


She had never
made a better deal in her life.
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